COUNCIL MINUTES:  Sunday, 8-26-18 at 11:30 pm
Present:  Marty Downie, Dale Fixsen, Theresa Gale, Sandy Gillen, Ken Katzen, Claire Matheny, Rick Miller, Al Sadilek, Anne Yenchko, and Kathy Marshall
Guests Present:  Bob Engelbach, Ann Ivester, and Don Benson
Absent:  Don Link, Margie Morales, and Matt Norvell
AGENDA
Theresa led us in prayer.

Appreciation/Recognitions were voiced.

Marty provided the jest.
Minutes:
MOTION was made and approved to accept the Council Minutes for June 24, 2018.
Minutes for the Executive Meetings on July 16 and August 21, 2018 were accepted (motion not necessary.)
Church Safety Update:
Don Benson reported on the progress of the proposed Safe Church Policy for KC.  He, Frank Turban, and Genny LaPorte attended the Safe Church meeting at HCC sponsored by the Howard County Police Department, the purpose of which was to address the safety needs of local worship spaces.  For the next step, in the near future, Don Benson will schedule a walkthrough of the KC building with Bob Engelbach and a police officer to familiarize that officer with our particular space.  Once that occurs and the suggestions for improvement have been made, there will be a community meeting to hear and discuss the proposals suggested to ensure KC is a safe space for worshipers, Sunday School participants, and any who use the building. In the meantime, there have been 2 changes to the Sunday School area:  (1) the installation of a peephole in the main door to the classroom, and (2) installation of an inside lock on that door.

Don B suggests KC discuss and formulate appropriate policies for 3 areas:

1—Locking the Sunday School room door.

2—Locking the main door during KC worship times

3—Keeping Claire and Amy safe when they work in the building alone.  Video cameras and a doorbell are possible solutions.

Marty and Dale cautioned about overdoing our efforts at safety. There is never any absolutely  sure guarantee of total safety—and this is a church, so yes, we need to be vigilant and prudent, but it is important to still maintain the worshipful and open atmosphere.

Discussion about the outside lock box which contains names of who are to be called in case of fire.  Bob will update the box by adding Claire’s name and removing Heather’s.

Vantage House and Use of Our Parking Lot:

Theresa gave a summary of what has happened thus far regarding Vantage House’s proposed use of KC’s parking lot.  At the June Council Meeting, Bob presented a letter from Vantage House, asking to use a certain number of parking spaces on the KC lot during business hours, and referencing a check in the amount of $1,800.  While Council approved the acceptance of the letter and check at that time, FLT met subsequent to that date, were uncomfortable with the stated arrangement, and felt further IRS research was necessary in the matter.

Ann Ivester, speaking on behalf of the Finance Team, noted that Bob has been very instrumental in keeping a good relationship with KC’s neighbors, and is being a great ambassador to the surrounding communities.  She then provided some background information on the IRS requirements:

The IRS has much to say about “unrelated business income.”  As a church, KC is not permitted to run an unrelated business tax free; however, there is an exception made for the rental of real estate, AND there is an exception to the exception which specifically states a church cannot rent its parking lot for a fee without incurring unrelated business income.  The FLT also asked our accounting firm Dembo-Jones to review the proposal and give their assessment.  Both the Finance Team and Dembo-Jones concluded that if KC accepts the check given the terms of the Vantage House letter, then KC will need to report the income as unrelated business income.

FLT and Dembo-Jones concluded that the way the VH letter was worded, the $1,800 is a “fee,” for which KC would be required to file a 990 and pay taxes, the amount of which is not immediately known.  KC has never yet filed a 990.  

Theresa reported that the Executive Team is also not comfortable with the VH letter as it stands since it fails to address some issues relating to VH’s use.   

There seem to be several options:

1 Keep the check, file the 990 form, and pay the taxes;

2 Separate the check from the arrangement for VH’s use of the parking lot.  The cleanest way to do this would be to return the check with a letter from KC to VH stating the terms of VH’s use of the parking lot, and clearly stating that the use is free of charge.  If VH chooses to make a donation in the future to KC, they would be free to do so.  VH could even designate that the donation was to go to KC’s Sacred Garden in appreciation for the beauty of the space which KC has made available to the public, including VH residents.  If VH donated later this way it would separate the donation from the use of the parking lot in both time and purpose.

3 A third option would be to return the check and tell VH that the arrangement would not work for us.  

Discussion followed on the possibilities of remaining a good neighbor, while following the letter of the IRS rules.

Rick has filed numerous 990 forms for his non-profit.  In his experience it requires the attaching of numerous documents verifying all donors to the non-profit, something which he feels is not in KC’s best interests.  He recommends Bob inform VH that the check will not be deposited but that they are free to continue to use the KC parking lot.

Ann then offered to contact Dembo-Jones to learn the costs and ramifications of filing a 990 form and to report back to Council.  Council agreed.

At this point, Don Benson, Bob Engelbach and Ann Ivester vacated the room.

Retreat:

Claire will meet Sept 4 to plan with this year’s Retreat Committee, which consists of Vanessa and Richard Deutschmann, Jean Link, Bea Luzier, Matt Norvell, Pat Wieczynski, and Claire Matheny,   The retreat dinners will be Friday, November 9 and the retreat on Saturday Nov 10. The Sunday service date of November 11 is also Veteran's Day.

Leadership Team Reports:
Finance: 

Dale reviewed the financial summary for 7-30-18 and noted that KC is in good financial shape for this point of the year.

Council then returned to a discussion of the VH/parking lot issue.  Council reviewed the discussion points Ann Ivester presented. Determining that the letter from VH is not a contract, Rick, with Council’s assent, proposed the following Motions:

MOTION was made and approved unanimously for a letter to be sent to Vantage House stating that they may have the use of the KC parking lot.  

MOTION was made and approved unanimously for a letter of thanks to be sent to Vantage House for the donation they sent.  
Building and Grounds: 

The elevator is subject to a yearly inspection, and to an every-5-year Load Check inspection which was done this year.  Al reported that while there are no safety hazards, the elevator inspectors found things that need repaired or replaced.  It was discovered that the elevator sump pump at the bottom of the shaft no longer works and will need to be replaced.  The other items were smaller fixes—an emergency light battery failed, and a couple of light bulbs were burned out.  All in all, the elevator is in good shape.  Al shared that Building and Grounds is on solid financial ground for 2018, and hopes for another winter where snow removal will not be costly.

Human Resources:
Anne stated that HR will be meeting on 9-29-18 at 6:30.  The HRLT this year consists of Anne, Marty, Claire, Bea Luzier, Mary Jane Okan, and Martha Lohaus.  Anne provided an update on the ongoing search for a custodian, either a backup for Jimmy Woodward, or a new hire if Jimmy is not available.  The most important duties to be performed are the Sunday coffee hour set up, the clean up of the coffee hour as well as the upstairs vacuuming, and locking up the building.

Anne, Rick, and Martha Lohaus are reviewing the background check process.  They will provide a draft of a Safe Church compliance policy at the next Council meeting.

Anne reported that the onboarding process for our new EM is going well.  The committee continues to check in with Claire as the weeks unfold to help her settle in and have whatever additional information and training she needs.  There is a 90-day meeting with Claire on the calendar, and it was suggested that there be added a 120-day evaluation meeting as well.  Claire noted that things are going well with the onboarding process, and she is grateful for all the help and attention to her needs.  She requested some training on using the church Google calendar, and will meet with Kathy and Judy Hoke to accomplish this.

Worship LT:
Theresa noted that WLT will be meeting Sept 6 with Claire to plan for the months ahead.  In addition, she asked Anne and HRLT to consider including chair setup for Worship to be included in the position responsibilities of the potential new hire mentioned.  With our aging community, the chair setup currently done by a Worship Task Group Sunday mornings is increasingly challenging.  

Spiritual Education LT:
Rick has 10 signed up already for the Christian Community Classes.  At the team meeting on Sept 9, they will discuss how to involve the kids of Sunday School and the youth of KC in a similar kind of experience in the future.  Rick also noted he has found an artisan who is a possible source for making the KC metal crosses similar to the ones made for KC members back in the early days, something he hopes will come together in connection with the KC 50th Anniversary events.

Community Life LT:
Margie is away but sent in her report which is in the Council packet.  No further discussion at this time.

50th Anniversary Celebration:
Anne, Claire, and Theresa are the Visioning Committee which met recently to begin making plans.  Their suggestions so far include an inward journey experience during the 40 days of Lent through Easter, and an outward journey experience from Easter to Pentecost, with a Homecoming event on Pentecost Sunday, June 9, 2019.  Although no one person from KC volunteered to chair this event, a number of KC people have volunteered to help.  The Visioning Committee will invite KC members to a short meeting after worship on Sept 16 to roll out plans and invite volunteers for the multiple tasks to be done.  

Parking Lot:
1
HR continues to search for someone to fill the proposed custodial position.

2
HR will provide a 120 day review for Claire.  

3
Don B will report on security/safely plans for the building. 

4
Claire will receive training on the Google calendar.  
Claire offered the closing prayer.

Dates to Remember:
Next Council meeting – September 23
        (reports due September 19)

Executive Meeting – TBD

Sept 30 – Claire's Installation 
Assignments for Next Meeting:
Facilitator – ______


Chaplain – ________

Jest – 
______


Timekeeper – _______

Process Observer – _____
Parking Lot – _______
